
January 11, 2010

The Honorable Bob Ferguson

Chair, King County Council

Room 1200

C O U R T H O U S E

Dear Councilmember Ferguson:

The King County Council in the Green River flood supplemental (Ordinance 16680) adopted the following proviso:

Of this appropriation, $25,000 shall not be expended or encumbered until the executive transmits to the council by January 11, 2010, a report outlining a strategy for resumption of the ongoing regional jail expansion planning, unless the region is facing imminent flooding.
The attached report outlines a strategy for resuming jail planning efforts by the county.  The strategy includes four elements:  (1) continuing discussions with the cities regarding extending the contract for jail beds at least through 2016 which will allow more time for the county and cities to continue their collaborative approach to regional jail bed expansion efforts; (2) developing a policy statement regarding the county’s role as a regional partner in the area of jail planning with the advice of the County Council and the cities; (3) continuing the county’s internal planning efforts; and (4) completing the Community Corrections Division operational master plan in 2010.  

This strategy recognizes that jail planning efforts must be considered in the larger context of multiple criminal justice facility needs and the county’s ability to fund them.  The 2009 and 2010 budgets closed a cumulative deficit of $149 million in the General Fund.  Preliminary projected deficits of $60 million and $35 million are projected for 2011 and 2012, respectively.  Given the structural nature of the General Fund deficit, operating reductions will be needed to balance the budget for the foreseeable future, unless significant revenue relief is identified.  These deficits make planning for facility expansions and their associated operating costs challenging.  

Thank you for your review of the attached proviso.  I will update Council on a regular basis as to our progress and to seek your advice.

If you have any questions or concerns regarding this report, please contact Kathy Van Olst, Director of the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention, at 206-296-1268.

Sincerely,

Dow Constantine

King County Executive
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Jail Planning Proviso Response

Executive Summary

This report responds to a proviso in the Green River flood supplemental (Ordinance 16680), requesting that the King County Executive provide a report outlining a strategy for the resumption of regional jail expansion planning.  
P14 PROVIDED FURTHER THAT:

      Of this appropriation, $25,000 shall not be expended or encumbered until the executive transmits to the council by January 11, 2010, a report outlining a strategy for resumption of the ongoing regional jail expansion planning, unless the region is facing imminent flooding.
      The report shall be transmitted in the form of 14 copies with the clerk of the council, who shall retain the original, and distribute a copy to all councilmembers, the council chief of staff, the council director of strategic policy initiatives, the lead staff to the budget and fiscal management committee and the lead staff to the government accountability and oversight committee, or their successors.      
In September, former King County Executive Kurt Triplett decided to pause several aspects of jail planning in order to devote financial and staffing resources to the Green River valley flood planning effort.  Until that time, King County had been in the midst of several complex and inter-related jail planning efforts including working extensively with the cities of King County on assessing potential future expansion of secure jail beds and negotiating a contract for city use of the county jail services.   

This proviso, and my new tenure as King County Executive, have provided an opportunity to step back and take a big-picture look at the existing jail planning efforts, particularly in light of the fiscal crisis in the General Fund, and to consider next steps for moving forward.

Accordingly, as King County Executive, I intend resume jail expansion planning by undertaking the following strategy:  

· First, within the first six months of 2010, the Executive Branch will resume discussions with the cities with regard to extending the contract for jail beds at least through 2016, which will allow more time for the county and cities to continue their collaborative approach to regional jail bed expansion efforts.  

· Second, with the advice of the County Council and the cities through the current Jail Advisory Group, the Executive Branch will develop a policy statement regarding the county’s role as a regional partner in the area of jail planning. 

· Third, the Executive Branch will continue its ongoing internal planning efforts related to potential jail bed expansion, including revisiting an assessment of secure and non-secure population projections and all inter-related facility needs.

· Fourth, the Executive Branch will complete the Community Corrections Division operational master plan, addressing operational and programmatic improvements in the division, during 2010.

Background

King County has been engaged in several complex and inter-related jail planning efforts.  The efforts have several facets:

1) Regional jail expansion planning, which includes negotiations with all cities of King County for an extension of the current jail services contract, and planning with the North/East Cities (NEC) Consortium to explore the feasibility of  a possible Jail Annex to the existing King County Correctional Facility in Seattle;  

2) Jail capacity planning, to include secure/non-secure detention forecasting and operational planning for community corrections; and  

3) Maleng Regional Justice Center (MRJC) detention build-out planning.  This effort is part of an integrated Law, Safety, and Justice (LS&J) Facility Master Plan (FMP) that was under development but also paused.

In light of the potential flooding in the Green River valley and the ongoing financial crisis in the General Fund, King County paused further investment in Jail Annex planning and detention expansion at the MRJC.  On September 17, 2009, former Executive Kurt Triplett informed the King County Council of this decision.  Specifically, he stated:

“the situation with the dam is a game changing event that alters all of our planning for criminal justice and public health operations.  Faced with the potential flooding impacts on the MRJC and the shift in operations to the King County CF and the Courthouse, King County must refocus our resources on preparations and alternatives for our existing facilities.  Because this uncertainty in the Green River valley may be with us for the next 3 to 5 years, and because the additional financial burdens that this situation places on the county’s already strained budget, we simply do not have the capacity to respond to the flood and adequately plan and implement new jail construction projects, such as expanding at the MRJC or expansion of the King County Correctional Facility in the short term.  Many of the same staff resources that are diligently working on our flood planning and mitigation efforts are the same staff that are tasked with jail expansion planning.  The public would also legitimately question why King County would simultaneously plan to expand the MRJC while also spending millions of dollars preparing to evacuate it.”

Compounding the immediate concerns of flood planning in the Green River valley are the ongoing deficits in the General Fund.  The 2009 and 2010 budgets closed a cumulative deficit of $149 million.  Preliminary projected deficits of $60 million and $35 million are projected for 2011 and 2012, respectively.  The magnitude and structural nature of these deficits means that the county may not be able to maintain its current jail operations in the future.  Any future facility expansions, and their concurrent operating costs, must be evaluated carefully in this context.

The following section provides a brief description of the work done and current status of each of the jail planning efforts.

Regional jail planning with the cities of King County

County and city staffs have shared information related to their current jail populations and have gained a better understanding of the various components of jail planning and operations.  The ongoing discussions with the cities have provided the foundation for continued cooperative working relationships to identify shared options and solutions to address regional jail capacity in King County.  The status of each of these projects is:

Negotiated an Extension to the Jail Services Agreement through 2015 – completed

The extension to the existing jail services agreement was negotiated with the cities and approved by the King County Council in Ordinance 16716.  The extension is offered to all 39 cities currently receiving jail services from King County under the 2002 jail services interlocal agreement.  The existing 2002 agreement expires December 31, 2012.  The extension provides an additional three years of jail services to any city that signs it, extending the current contract through December 31, 2015.  In addition, the cities have asked for an additional extension to 2016, which the Department of Adult and Juvenile Detention (DAJD) has agreed to discuss in 2010.

Joint planning of a possible Jail Annex (Goat Hill) – paused

In November 2008, King County and the cities of Seattle, Redmond, Bellevue, Shoreline, and Kirkland signed a Memorandum of Understanding (MOU) that allowed the NEC Consortium to include the county-owned vacant site located at the southeast corner of the intersection of Fifth Avenue and Jefferson Street in downtown Seattle (commonly referred to as the Goat Hill Jail Annex site) as one of six sites to be studied as possible locations for a new jail to meet the cities’ long-term city misdemeanant jail bed needs.
Pursuant to the signed MOU, the county and staff from the five lead NEC cities and their consultants met extensively to build a preliminary program plan for a possible Jail Annex on Goat Hill.  This work was undertaken in order to meet the cities’ Environmental Impact Study timeline for its project while also preserving the county’s interest in maximizing the site for its interests.  Important elements of that work included:

· Preliminary identification of possible Jail Annex uses of county space;

· Consulting and review of potential building design drawings;

· Based on program design, NEC’s consultant estimated capital costs for the Jail Annex;

· The Facilities Management Division (FMD) reviewed the capital cost estimates for comment; and

· DAJD/Office of Management and Budget (OMB)/Public Health provided an estimate of detention and medical operating costs for the Jail Annex if it opened for operation in 2016.

On November 3, 2009, former Executive Triplett informed the cities of Seattle, Redmond, Shoreline, Bellevue and Kirkland by letter “of King County’s need to temporarily pause our facilities planning work associated with the NEC jail planning efforts due to the need to dedicate resources to flood planning for the Green River valley.”  Former Executive Triplett acknowledged the difficulty of the decision and committed the county to working collaboratively with the cities, including directing DAJD to update the secure bed forecast at regular intervals and to provide that information to the county’s city partners, as was discussed and agreed to through the jail extension negotiations. 

County jail capacity planning including secure/non-secure detention forecasting and operational planning for community corrections - paused


In the summer of 2008, the Executive transmitted and the County Council accepted by motions 12802 and 12803 two proviso responses related to community corrections.  The first proviso response developed a mission, vision and guiding principles for the use of community corrections and alternatives to incarceration in King County.  It also identified three changes for immediate implementation and recommended further exploration of possible changes in three areas:  1) making changes to the existing structure and programs of the community corrections division; 2) exploring the implementation of capacity changes to community corrections programs and alternatives; and 3) exploring the implementation of new models and practices within community corrections.  The second proviso response reviewed existing forecasts and projected when each community corrections alternative would likely reach capacity.  Both identified a next steps work plan for moving forward.

As these work plans were implemented, it became apparent that all of the proviso-related work was inter-related and constituted an operational master plan.  In the summer of 2009, planning for a Community Corrections Division (CCD) operational master plan (OMP) began.  The OMP will draw heavily on existing reports and analysis to suggest operational changes to maximize use of King County’s community corrections alternatives.  The OMP will also include updated workload forecasts and recommendations for capacity expansion.  As there has already been significant review of the county’s community corrections alternatives, the OMP will be done on an expedited schedule and completed by mid-2010 (pending funding for consultant resources).

Maleng Regional Justice Center detention build-out planning – paused    

On July 8, 2008, the council adopted Ordinance 16200, which stated:

SECTION 2.  “The executive shall prepare a proposal which would result in the rapid development of additional detention capacity at the Maleng Regional Justice Center (“RJC”).  This proposal shall include the Maleng RJC Site Master Plan and a 2009 capital improvement project request.  The 2009 capital project request shall combine the pre-design analysis recommended by the council auditor for major projects and a preliminary design.  The proposal shall be submitted to the council by October 1, 2008 for council review and consideration in the 2009 budget process.” 

SECTION 3.  “It is the intent of the council that the executive also negotiate with both the state and the cities seeking their immediate participation in the capital planning and construction of additional capacity for both secure detention and community corrections programs.”

In 2009, the County Council approved a Capital Improvement Project (CIP) project to begin the expansion of the MRJC.  This project included a supplemental EIS to expand the county’s jail capacity at the MRJC.  At the same time, the NEC began a process to select a location for their jail that included the county-owned Jail Annex site.  While working with the NEC on the Jail Annex site, it became clear that the county also needed to undertake an alternative siting analysis for the county portions of the potential Jail Annex project.  This additional alternatives analysis was integrated into the scope of work for the MRJC expansion by the inclusion of a comprehensive Capital Improvement Plan for the county’s LS&J agencies.  The original schedule to complete this plan and associated SEPA analysis was to coincide with the NEC SEPA process.  The RFP for the MRJC expansion and the Capital Improvement Plan was issued in July 2009 with the intention of completion within the NEC timelines.  In November 2009, this project was paused due to flood planning efforts.

Additionally, much work was underway before the pause on an Integrated Law Safety and Justice FMP, including evaluation of the site capacity and development options for the MRJC for all LS&J functions (courts as well as jail), evaluation of potential uses of the Goat Hill site for non-jail purposes, and the interrelationships between these projects and the Superior Court Targeted FMP and potential future Alder replacement project. 

Strategy for Resumption of Ongoing Regional Jail Expansion Planning
Underlying the county’s regional jail planning efforts is the realization that the county faces significant ongoing deficits.  The structural nature of the deficits means that the county will face repeated fiscal crises into the foreseeable future, even after the economy recovers from the current downturn, unless revenue relief is forthcoming from the state or the voters.  Even if such relief becomes available, it will always be incumbent on the county to exercise fiscal restraint in facilities planning to ensure that the taxpayers’ dollars are put to the best use possible.  

In light of the extensive and collaborative work done in regional jail planning and being ever mindful of the county’s significant fiscal restraints, King County’s strategy to resume the regional jail expansion will include:

First, within the first six months of 2010, the Executive Branch will resume discussions with the cities with regard to extending the contract for jail beds at least through 2016, which will allow more time for the county and cities to continue their collaborative approach to regional jail bed expansion efforts.  

The NEC consortium has requested an additional one-year extension to the jail services agreement through 2016.  The NEC’s current planning horizon for having new NEC jail bed capacity on line is for mid-to-late 2015.  Negotiating an extension through 2016 provides the NEC and the county time to continue open, collaborative discussions regarding jail capacity and provide the NEC with more time to complete its planning efforts.  King County will start these negotiations within the first six months of 2010.

Second, with the advice of the County Council and the cities through the current Jail Advisory Group, the Executive Branch will develop a policy statement regarding the county’s role as a regional partner in the area of jail planning. 
The regional detention system is complex, comprising city, county, state, and other jurisdictions.  No single person or agency controls the many system components.  Rather, these components are bound together by a web of legal directives that set out areas of responsibility and authority.  Jail planning, by necessity, includes jointly assessing the forecasted needs of each entity’s jail bed populations, reviewing the economics of providing secure and non-secure corrections programs on a regional level, and investigating possible options for integrating information systems and transportation systems to make it easy for inmates housed in city and county facilities to be identified and transported for necessary court dates for the efficient processing of court cases.  Defining the county’s role within this system is a critical decision point for the county.  A policy statement regarding the county’s role will assist in defining expectations and guide decision making. 

Third, the Executive Branch will continue its ongoing internal planning efforts related to 

potential jail bed expansion, including revisiting an assessment of 

secure and non-secure population projections and all inter-related facility needs.

Since late in the third quarter of 2007, there has been a divergence between the jail population forecast and the actual number of inmates in the county’s secure detention facilities.  Upon further review, the primary driver appears to be a decrease in felony drug bookings (mainly originating from the City of Seattle).  

County DAJD and City of Seattle staffs have been in frequent communication to understand the reasons for the decline in bookings.  At this juncture, there is a shared understanding that the declining trend in bookings will eventually reverse itself and population will begin to increase.  The challenge is to know when that increase will happen and whether other policy changes at the local, state or federal levels will impact the secure population.  Forecasting is part art and part science.  Given the divergence between population forecasts and the actual inmate population in county facilities, the existing projections will be revisited.  The result of this effort will form the foundation for decision making regarding the need for future county detention facilities and the ability of the county to contract with cities for jail beds.

Fourth, the Executive Branch will complete the Community Corrections Division operational master plan, addressing operational and programmatic improvements in the Division, during 2010.

As noted above, the OMP will draw heavily on existing reports and analysis to suggest operational changes to maximize the use of King County’s community corrections alternatives.  The OMP will also include updated workload forecasts, an evaluation of possible city interest in the county community corrections programs, and recommendations for capacity expansion.  As there has already been significant review of the county’s community corrections alternatives, the OMP will be done on an expedited schedule and completed by mid-2010.

Conclusion
This proviso in conjunction with my new tenure as the King County Executive and the pause in planning due to the potential flooding in the Green River valley created an opportunity for the county to assess the inter-related nature of the multiple jail planning efforts underway and to assess those efforts in light of the county’s financial status.  The next stage of work, as outlined in this report, will build upon the work of county and city staff in the last several years.  The successful negotiation of the jail contract extension and the information exchanged through the Jail Annex planning process, in particular, provide a solid basis for continuing the collaborative work of the cities and the county.  

The resumption of planning work is, of course, contingent on the absence of a flood this winter.  Should a flood occur, the county will need to re-evaluate this plan so as to dedicate necessary resources to flood response and recovery efforts.

